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RLC Warming Shelter Proposal  
Resurrection Lutheran Church (RLC) has propsed allocating space within its facility located at 740 W 10th Street to operate 

the Cold Weather Emergency Shelter (CWES) for the City and Borough of Juneau (CBJ), assuming the contract abrogated by 
St. Vincent de Paul (SVdP).  It has applied for a Conditional Use Permit with the CBJ to do so.  The permit will be reviewed by 
the CBJ's Planning Commission at a Public Hearing on November 9th.  RLC will hold public hybrid meeting on Zoom, on Juneau 
Live! and at church w/tour on Wednesday October 27th at 7 pm to hear concerns, suggestions for impact mitigation and to 
answer questions. 

RLC has been in Juneau since 1926.  It has a long and proud history of serving those in need in Juneau and Southeast 
Alaska, including multiple generations.  It is a member of Love INC, Southeast Alaska Food Bank, the Juneau Suicide Prevention 
Coalition, Family Promise and regularly participates in the Juneau Coalition on Housing and Homelessness and Collaborated 
Efforts meetings.  The Resurrection Quilters donate their handcrafted quilts to those in need locally in Juneau and 
worldwide.  While many churches closed during the COVID-19 pandemic, RLC actually stepped up its operations.  The church 
was one of several churches to open a Safe Space for Schooling (RLC SSS) program to support students attending Zoom classes 
and was recognized by Juneau School District and its superintendent.  NAMI Juneau and the Suicide Prevention Collation 
recognized our RLC SSS Program Supervisor, Clarice Bethers, for exceptional work helping children in the community.  In order 
to accommodate the RLC SSS program, the Downstairs Hall (where RLC proposes to operate the CWES) was renovated.  RLC 
also expanded its weekly food pantry to allow patrons to continue to choose their own foods and receive other donated 
items. 

In addition to weekly worship services, RLC operates the largest food pantry in Juneau feeding 150 to 200 individuals and 
families each week, where it operates a secondhand clothing outlet with donations from St. Vincent de Paul, congregation 
members, and the community.  In addition to addiction and self-help groups, RLC hosts many of Juneau’s performing arts 
organizations who rehearse and perform at RLC, including the Juneau String Ensembles.  RLC’s Juneau Live!™ community 
access outreach program (focusing on isolated and marginalized people in Juneau) is entering its second season with ten bi-
weekly television shows on its YouTube channel, JuneauLive, and a weekly radio show on KINY.   Its programs include Juneau 
Eats! (how to get and prepare free food), Into the Arts (sponsored by the JAHC), shows on real estate, yoga, pets, and three 
shows featuring local music – all originating from the Juneau Live! Studio at RLC.  Juneau Live! has also hosted the Scouts 
Pinewood Derby, Polaris House, Alaska Folk Festival, Theater Alaska, and Juneau Jazz and Classics.  RLC is currently sponsoring 
two scouting troops and the Shooting Stars Scholars home-tutoring program for students and families with 
immunocompromised individuals. 

In 2019, SVdP was awarded a contract to operate the CWES for the CBJ.  Since its prior location, the Public Safety Building 
was no longer available (was scheduled to be demolished), SVdP proposed to operate the CWES in its Community Center on 
Teal Street.  During the first year of operation, the COVID-19 pandemic (and need for social distancing of patrons) forced the 
relocation of the CWES to the JACC, where it remained until earlier in 2021, when the JACC reopened.  SVdP recently 
determined that it wouldn’t operate the CWES for the 2021-2022 winter season, and has abrogated its contract with the CBJ. 

While RLC is has no long-term plans or interest to be in the shelter business, RLC realized that it has: 
• Extensive experience with the patrons likely to use the CWES due its existing outreach programs – RLC Food 

Pantry and clothing distribution, Collaborated Efforts participation and pastoral street ministry. 
• Appropriate and available Downstairs Hall facility which is 25% larger than the SVdP Community Center (can 

accommodate about 28 socially-distanced patrons / 45 otherwise) with same amenities (including commercial kitchen, 
separate restrooms, etc.) and is located downtown. 

• Expertise with Pastor Karen Perkins being the trainer and fill-in staff for the CWES and Brad Perkins being 
General Manager for SVdP and the CWES (and author of the CWES contract) for 2017-19. Additionally, Pastor Karen has 
25 years of working with the homeless and those in need (including as a San Francisco Night Minister), and Brad has 20 
years. 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/9407535657?pwd=cDR6eUZHVVlMLzdzakNuT2lVd2dtZz09
https://youtu.be/mvUe5IXqvwA
https://youtu.be/mvUe5IXqvwA
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Believing there are limited viable alternatives to the CBJ to host the CWES for the upcoming winter and being aware of 
capacity issues at the new Glory Hall in the Valley, the RLC council felt it was its Christian obligation within its mission 
statement “…to promote spiritual growth in Christ and service to all people” to offer to operate the CWES. 

RLC will operate the CWES, as per the contract minimums with the CBJ: 
• November 15 to April 15 
• Days when the predicted temperature (as determined on the prior day at 6 pm) to be 32° or below 
• From 11 pm to 6:30 am 
• Two staff on duty with training in shelter operations, record-keeping/AKHMIS, homelessness, de-escalation, 

RLC guest services, first-aid/CPR, hazmat and AK food worker card. 
Mitigating the impact of the operation of CWES on RLC’s neighbors and Harborview Elementary School is a high 

priority and focus of the church.  RLC plans the following: 
• Visible and public effort (with assistance of JPD, if necessary) to move CWES patrons away from RLC and 

neighborhood/school area) upon CWES closing each morning (including offering bus tokens when necessary). 
• Make sure patrons are not loitering around RLC, either waiting for the CWES to open and when it is not 

operating. RLC will make use of the web, social media and electronic signs to notify patrons when the CWES is operating. 
• Working with other Juneau shelters (i.e., The Glory Hall, AWARE, Housing First) to make sure the CWES is 

only sheltering patrons for whom it is a last resort. AWARE has offered to help transport residents who show up at the 
CWES to their own shelters. 

• Regularly patrol and cleanup the area around RLC. 
• The neighborhood will be able contact the CWES via its website http://warmingshelter.org with LiveChat, 

direct email manager@warmingshelter.org, regular programming on Juneau Live! and phone number 907-586-2380 with 
concerns, comments or questions. 
RLC hopes these measures, in addition to others suggested by the neighborhood, school and community will mitigate 

the impact of the CWES. 
As the church was one of several churches to open a Safe Space for Schooling (RLC SSS) program to support students 

attending Harborview Elementary School, RLC developed a close working relationship with the school.  In addition to the 
steps listed above for the neighborhood, RLC plans to have regular communication with Harborview Elementary School to 
mitigate the impact of the CWES. 

RLC expects to work with JPD and CCFR to limit use sirens to or from the CWES on their occasional visits.  Additionally, 
the CWES itself will be in a concrete walled section of the building, where the patrons will generally be sleeping.  Finally, the 
staff will work to move patrons quickly in and out of the CWES to minimize their time outside the shelter and will request JPD 
assistance when necessary. 

Upcoming Public Meeting and Commission Hearing 
In addition to meeting with the groups currently using the facility, RLC will hold a public hybrid meeting on Zoom, on 

Juneau Live! and at church w/tour on Wednesday October 27th at 7 pm to hear concerns, suggestions for impact mitigation 
and to answer questions.  The permit will be reviewed by the CBJ's Planning Commission at a Public Hearing on November 
9th. 

 
Contact us with question, comments, concerns and suggestion: 

Resurrection Lutheran Church 
740 W 10th Street Juneau, AK 99801 
907-586-2380 / fax 907-586-6225 
rlcoffice@ak.net 
http://rlcjuneau.org 
 

Pastor Karen Perkins 
cell (voice only) 907-885-6824 
cell (voice & text) 808-782-6653 
rlcpastor@ak.net 
 
Karen Lawfer, President 
klawfer@gci.net 

Brad Perkins, RLC Programs 
Coordinator 
808-782-5795 
producer@juneaulive.org 
manager@warmingshelter.org 
http://juneaulive.org 
http://warmingshelter.org 
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